
 

ORLAND CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING AGENDA 

Tuesday, October 07, 2025 at 6:30 PM 
Carnegie Center, 912 Third Street and via Zoom 

P: (530) 865-1600 | www.cityoforland.com  

City Council: Mathew Romano, Mayor | JC Tolle, Vice-Mayor 

John McDermott | Brandon Smith | Terrie Barr 

City Manager: Joe Goodman     City Clerk: Jennifer Schmitke 

Virtual Meeting Information: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81076596705 

Webinar ID: 810 7659 6705 | Zoom Telephone: 1 (669) 900-9128 

Public comments are welcomed and encouraged in advance of the meeting by emailing the City 
Clerk at jtschmitke@cityoforland.com or by phone at (530) 865-1610 

by 4:00 p.m. on the day of the meeting 

1. CALL TO ORDER - 6:00 PM 

2. ROLL CALL 

3. CLOSED SESSION 

A. Public Comments: The Public will have an opportunity to directly address the legislative body 
on the items below prior to the Council convening into closed session. Public comments are 
generally restricted to three minutes.  

B. CONFERENCE WITH REAL PROPERTY NEGOTIATORS                         
Gov. Code Section 54956.8 
Properties: Glenn County APN: 046-040-009-000 & 046-060-002-000                            
Agency negotiator: Joe Goodman 
Under negotiation: Price and terms of payment 

4. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

5. ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS 

Public Comments:  

Members of the public wishing to address the Council on any item(s) not on the agenda may do so 
at this time when recognized by the Mayor. However, no formal action or discussion will be taken 
unless placed on a future agenda. The public is advised to limit discussion to one presentation per 
individual. While not required, please state your name and place of residence for the record. Please 
direct all your comments to the Mayor or Vice Mayor, not to City Staff nor to the audience.(Public 
Comments will be limited to three minutes). 

6. CONSENT CALENDAR 
Public comments are welcome on each agenda item at the designated time announced by the 
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Mayor. Comments are limited to one per person, per topic, and may not exceed three minutes. 
Once the comment period is closed, please allow the Council to continue without interruption and 
refrain from disruptive behavior. 

A. Warrant List (Payable Obligations) (Pg.3) 

B. Approve City Council Minutes from September 16, 2025 (Pg.44) 

C. Approve City Council Special Meeting Minutes from September 18, 2025 (Pg.52) 

D. Receive and File Economic Development Commission Minutes from August 12, 2025 (Pg. 54) 

E. Receive and File Arts Commission Minutes from August 20, 2025 (Pg.57) 

F. Receive and File Planning Commission Minutes from August 21, 2025 (Pg.58) 

G. MOU Regarding Use of 700/800 MHz Frequencies (Pg.61) 

H. Request for Contract Service with Tyler Technology for Year-End Payroll Processing Support 
(Pg. 64) 

7. ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS 

A. Budget Discussion with RGS (Discussion/Action) - Joe Goodman, City Manager (Pg.65) 

B. Flag Display on Walker St. and Policy for City Property (Discussion/Action) - Scott Drexel, City 
Attorney (Pg.67) 

8. CITY MANAGER VERBAL REPORT 

9. CITY COUNCIL COMMUNICATIONS AND REPORTS 

10. ADJOURN 

 

CERTIFICATION: Pursuant to Government Code Section 54965 and 54954.2(a), the agenda for this 
meeting was properly posted on October 3, 2025.  

A complete agenda packet is available for public inspection during normal business hours at City Hall, 
815 Fourth Street, in Orland or on the City's website at www.cityoforland.com where meeting minutes 
and video recordings are also available.  

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, the City of Orland will make available to members 
of the public any special assistance necessary to participate in this meeting. The public should contact 
the City Clerk's Office 530-865-1610 to make such a request. Notification 72 hours prior to the meeting 
will enable the City to make reasonable arrangements to ensure accessibility to this meeting. 
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ALL TO ORDER   
The meeting was called to order by Mayor Matt Romano at 6:01 PM. 
 
ROLL CALL   
Councilmembers Present:      Councilmembers Brandon Smith, John McDermott, Terrie Barr, Vice 

Mayor JC Tolle and Mayor Matt Romano 
Councilmembers Absent:       None 
Staff Present:                         City Manager Joe Goodman, City Attorney Scott Drexel, City 

Clerk Jennifer Schmitke 
Arrived at 6:30 pm: Police Chief Joe Vlach, Library Director Jody 
Meza, City Planner Lisa Lozier and City Engineer Paul Rabo 
 

CITIZENS COMMENTS ON CLOSED SESSION - None 
MEETING ADJOURNED TO CLOSED SESSION AT 6:02 PM. 
 
CLOSED SESSION ENDED AND RECONVENED TO REGULAR SESSION AT 6:34 PM. 
 
REPORT FROM CLOSED SESSION - Mayor Romano announced that Council met with City 
Staff and City Attorneys Scott Drexel and Greg Einhorn in Closed Session to conference with 
labor negotiators, and real property negotiators, as noted on the Closed Session agenda, Mayor 
Romano shared that there was no reportable action. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS 
PUBLIC COMMENTS:  

Orland resident Brett Reed spoke on behalf of his mother, who lives on Road M ½, and expressed 
concerns about the recent reconstruction project on that road. 

County resident Jody Samons raised concerns about water leaking from a manhole on South Street, 
stating it is interfering with her irrigation. She reminded the Council that 3CORE previously conducted a 
study along the I-5 corridor, offered to share the findings, and encouraged the City to review that 
information before commissioning a new I-5 study. 

Orland resident Tommy Haas shared that he is affiliated with Grace Church and is actively seeking a 
building to renovate for their congregation. He noted efforts to contact the owner of the Grange building 
on SR 32. 

 

ORLAND CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING  
Tuesday, September 16, 2025  
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Orland resident Yvonna Bennett spoke regarding a public records request she submitted to several 
local agencies. 

County resident Joannie Woods announced that the Hometown Harvest Festival will be held on 
October 18th from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. She also shared that Orland native Matt Whittaker has a film set to 
be released. 

CONSENT CALENDAR 
 

A. Warrant List (Payable Obligations)  

B. Approve City Council Minutes from September 2, 2025  

C. Receive and File Library Commission Minutes from July 14th, 2025 

D. Receive and File Arts Commission Minutes from July 16th, 2025  

E. Receive and File Economic Development Commission Minutes from August 12, 2025  

F. Approve Library Projects  

G. Award a contract for professional services for construction support for the Walker Street Well 

Project 

Councilmember Smith requested to pull Item G for further discussion and clarification, specifically 

asking whether the contract would return to Council for final approval. 

City Engineer Paul Rabo explained that a new contract with GEI is necessary due to a change in 
project location. 

Councilmember Barr inquired about the funding source. Mr. Rabo confirmed that the project would still 
be funded by the Department of Water Resources (DWR), but through the Integrated Regional Water 
Management (IRWM) funding program. 

ACTION: Councilmember Barr moved, seconded by Vice Mayor Tolle, to approve the consent 
calendar as presented. Motion carried by a voice vote 5-0. 

 
PUBLIC HEARING 
 

A. General Plan Amendment GPA#2025-01: Review General Plan Amendment (GPA#2025-01) 

for adoption and incorporation of the updated Glenn County Multi-Jurisdiction Hazard Mitigation 

Plan 2025 into the Safety Element of the City of Orland General Plan by reference. 

City Planner Lisa Lozier presented a staff report regarding a proposed amendment to the Glenn County 
Multi-Jurisdiction Hazard Mitigation Plan (MJHMP). 

Ms. Lozier explained the financial advantages to the City of updating the plan, particularly in meeting 
California Office of Emergency Services (Cal OES) requirements. She noted that Glenn County—and 
possibly the City of Willows—had already approved their respective amendments. She also stated that 
the update would include an addendum to the City’s adopted General Plan Safety Element. 

Ms. Lozier reported that the Planning Commission had unanimously recommended forwarding the 
amended MJHMP to the City Council for consideration and adoption at its August 21, 2025 meeting. 

During the Council discussion, Councilor Barr inquired about the frequency of plan updates. Ms. Lozier 
noted that the last update occurred in 2021. 
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Mayor Romano opened the public hearing at 6:58 p.m. 

Orland resident Ron Lane spoke in support of the plan update, sharing his experience volunteering at 
the food pantry during the last update and emphasizing the importance of the plan in supporting the 
community. 

County resident Kristy Howard asked whether a copy of the plan would be available at City Hall. Ms. 
Lozier responded that the City could print and provide copies to the public as needed. 

Councilmember McDermott expressed concern that the threat posed by Arundo (invasive vegetation) in 
Stony Creek was not addressed in the plan. He also noted that the closure of Glenn Medical was not 
mentioned and felt it should be considered in future updates. 

Councilmember Barr emphasized the importance of being proactive to ensure the City remains in 
compliance with State regulations. Mayor Romano noted that this topic could be brought forward as a 
future agenda item.  

Mayor Romano closed the public hearing at 7:04 p.m. 

ACTION: Councilmember Smith moved, seconded by Vice Mayor Tolle, to Adopt General Plan 

Amendment 2025-01, hereby amending the City of Orland General Plan Safety Element to 

include the Glenn County Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan 2025 update and find that 

General Plan Amendment (GPA 2025-01) is exempt from environmental review as required by 

CEQA by the “General Rule” Section 15061(b) (3) that is applied to proposals, which will have 

no potential adverse impact on the environment. Motion carried by a voice vote 5-0. 

 
ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS 

Police and Fire Chief Employment Agreements   

City Manager Joe Goodman presented proposed amendments to the Police and Fire Chiefs’ 
employment agreements to the Council. Mr. Goodman reminded Council that the original agreements 
were set to expire on June 30, 2025. To avoid a lapse in coverage, the Council approved a 90-day 
extension of both contracts at the June 17th meeting. Mr. Goodman shared the following proposed 
amendments to the agreements: 

1. Extend the term of each agreement to June 30, 2026. 
2. Provide a 2% salary increase effective July 1, 2025, with a salary review in January 2026. This 

review would compare actual General Fund revenue received from July 1 through December 
31, 2025, with projections for the same period, and use that data to evaluate compensation. 

3. Confirm the existing practice of aligning benefits with those provided to the City’s safety 
employees (Police), where applicable. 

Councilmember McDermott thanked both Chiefs for working with the City Council on their agreements 
and stated that the agreements will be brought back for discussion in early 2026. 

ACTION: Vice Mayor Tolle moved, seconded by Councilmember McDermott, to approve 
Second Amendment to the Employment Agreement (Chief of Police) between the City of 
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Orland and Joseph Vlach. Motion carried by a voice vote 5-0. 

 

ACTION: Councilmember Barr moved, seconded by Councilmember McDermott, to approve 
Second Amendment to the Employment Agreement (Fire Chief) between the City of Orland 
and Justin Chaney. Motion carried by a voice vote 5-0. 

 
Modification to Orland Police Officers Memorandum of Understanding 

Mr. Goodman presented proposed modifications to the Orland Police Officers Memorandum of 

Understanding, noting that the recently negotiated agreement includes a retiree medical trust. The 

proposed modification addresses a technical IRS requirement and does not alter the substance of the 

retiree medical trust provision. 

ACTION: Councilmember Smith moved, seconded by Councilmember McDermott, to approve 

the proposed modification to the Orland Police Officers Association Memorandum of 

Understanding and authorize Mayor, Vice Mayor and City Attorney to sign. Motion carried by a 

voice vote, 5-0. 

 

DWR Emergency Water Project Update 

City Engineer Paul Rabo presented to the Council an update on the California Department of Water 
Resources (DWR) project, which aims to provide safe and reliable drinking water for residents both 
within and outside city limits. Mr. Rabo summarized the project's progress and funding allocations for 
each phase. 

Mr. Rabo reported that Phase 1 is approximately 70% complete, Phase 2A is 80% complete, while 
Phase 2B is complete. The City has secured the necessary permits from the United States Bureau of 
Reclamation to install water mains across irrigation canals on federal lands, as required by federal 
regulations. Phase 2C Unit 1 is complete. Units 2 through 6 of Phase 2C have been advertised, and 
bids were opened September 12 with a possible award date of September 16th by Council. Phase 3A is 
fully complete. Phase 3B, although previously advertised and bid, has been removed from the current 
funding scope and reassigned to a different funding source. Phase 4 is currently under construction. 
Mr. Rabo also presented a Project Budget Overview. The project has been awarded a total of $16.7 
million, allocated as follows: 

 $1.25M: Administration, permits, and CEQA documentation. 
 $2.25M: Design. 
 $13.2M: Construction, with costs broken down by phase: 

o Phase 1: $1.4M (water services and main extensions). 
o Phase 2A: $5.35M (water mains, services, fire hydrants). 
o Phase 2B: $2.0M (water mains, services, fire hydrants). 
o Phase 2C: $0.8M (connecting meters to houses). 
o Phase 3A: $0.35M (well construction). 
o Phase 3B: REMOVED (well equipping and site improvements). 
o Phase 4: $3.30M (storage tank, booster pumps). 

Council discussed concerns regarding portions of the project that may not be completed by the State’s 
final deadline and inquired about the remaining costs the City may be responsible for once the project 
concludes. 
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Ms. Samons, runs temporary drought relief program, shared that the State has set a firm “drop-dead 
date” of February for project completion and noted that the State has been very generous throughout 
the process. She recommended that the City explore SAFER Grant opportunities to cover any 
remaining costs not reimbursed by the State. 

County resident Valerie Johnson shared that she plans to trap the cats living in the old Bucke’s building 

and relocate them to a safer location. 

City Council discussion and possible action to award multiple construction contracts for the 

City of Orland Emergency Groundwater Resource Project – Phase 2C Units 2 through 6 

Mr. Rabo briefly reviewed each unit sizes for the project and summarized the bids received for Phase 2, 

Units 2 through 6. He spoke about the two recommended contractors—Bear Mountain and R & R 

Horn—and explained that the units will be completed concurrently, using multiple crews from both 

contractors. He noted that the contract completion times range from 22 to 55 days, depending on unit 

size. 

Ms. Samons shared that the relief program has served 250 families during the current drought relief 

effort and is still providing water deliveries to 25 homes. She expressed hope that all remaining homes 

can be connected by December, as program funding is coming to an end. 

Councilmember Barr expressed concern about the City’s ability to service the new water connections if 

the storage tank is not completed on time. Mr. Rabo assured the Council that the City’s water system 

can support the additional demand until the project is finished. Councilmember Barr also asked whether 

City Hall is prepared to implement billing for the new connections. Mr. Rabo confirmed that as homes 

are connected, they are being added to the billing system. 

Councilmember McDermott asked if the City could prioritize connecting the 25 residents still receiving 

water deliveries. Mr. Rabo stated that he would look into expediting their connections. 

The City Attorney requested that the item be brought back once the lowest responsible bidder has been 

identified and recommended scheduling a special meeting as soon as possible. Council directed staff to 

set a new meeting with the agendized item. 

Undeveloped City Property 517 Walker Street 

Mr. Goodman briefly provided background on the City-owned property at 517 Walker Street and 

opened a discussion on potential future uses for the vacant lot. 

Councilmembers discussed various ideas regarding potential uses for the location. Some felt it would 

be suitable for additional downtown parking, while others suggested it could serve as a park or a site for 

downtown restrooms to better support local businesses. Additionally, several councilmembers noted 

that the City-owned lot at the corner of 6th Street and Colusa Street could be a good location for 

additional parking and potential electric vehicle charging stations.  

Orland resident Ron Lane shared that he has heard from people that a park at the 517 Walker Street 
location would be a great idea. He stated that he would like to see a visitor center or Chamber of 
Commerce with a possible small park. 
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Orland resident Jan Walker emphasized the importance of first impressions when entering a town. She 
also expressed disappointment that electric charging stations will no longer be located at this site. 

Mr. Reed shared that he liked the idea of a park with benches and trees but questioned whether the 
location is ideal due to the traffic on Walker Street. 

County resident Joannie Woods stated that 517 Walker Street is a welcoming property for the City. She 
raised concerns about the downtown public restrooms, noting that the only facilities in Library Park 
need updating. Ms. Woods also suggested the Council consider parking permits for downtown, as 
some business owners and residents park in front of businesses all day. 

Councilmember Tolle expressed interest in hearing input from downtown businesses and community 
members regarding the property. 

Mayor Romano noted that, given the number of ongoing downtown projects, he would like to hire a 
single architect to oversee the downtown aesthetic. Once chosen, the architect would gather public 
input to develop a consistent vision and plan for downtown projects. Councilmember Barr reminded the 
Council that a consultant had previously been hired for 6th Street and asked about the status of that 
project. Mayor Romano indicated that due to staffing changes, he was unsure if any progress had been 
made. 

Council discussed the matter and directed staff to develop an RFP to obtain a comprehensive review of 
517 Walker Street, including input from business owners and community members with the possibility 
of the same firm working on other downtown projects. 

Discussion to Rename Road M ½ 

Mr. Goodman provided a brief update on the Road M ½ project. He explained that when the road was 
annexed into the City, its County designation was removed, and no new street name was proposed—
so the road remained “M ½” without the County reference. Mr. Goodman noted that the City Council 
requested the name be reconsidered to better reflect the identity of the neighborhood. He also 
presented the City of Orland Addressing Guidelines and explained that any proposed name change 
would be reviewed by both the Planning Department and the Planning Commission. 

Councilmember Smith stated that while he likes the current name, he is open to keeping it or changing 
it if necessary. He acknowledged that a name change could be inconvenient for residents who would 
need to update their mailing addresses.  

Orland resident Della Reed, who lives on M ½, expressed her preference to keep the current name, 
noting its uniqueness. 

Orland resident Jose Andrade also shared that changing the address would be a hassle. He expressed 
concerns about the current project on M ½, noting the lack of curb, gutter, and speed control, and that 
his property has trees in front. Mr. Andrade stated it would be nice to have improvements in front of his 
home and asked if the City would consider installing speed bumps once the project is complete. 

Mr. Reed also voiced his support for keeping the name, saying that “Road M ½” is unique to Orland and 
part of its heritage. 
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In contrast, Orland resident Ron Lane expressed support for changing the name and offered alternative 
suggestions. 

Councilmember McDermott said he appreciates Mr. Lane’s research but does not support a name 
change. Councilmember Barr also thanked Road M ½ residents for attending and sharing their input, 
and stated that she is against changing the name. 

Mayor Romano raised concerns about the City’s addressing standards and how they reflect on the 
City’s future. He noted that by keeping the name, the City could be setting a precedent moving forward. 

No direction was given regarding a name change. 

City Manager Verbal Report 

City Manager Joe Goodman briefed the Council on projects around town, highlighting the following 
updates: 

 Will Shepphird is currently preparing budgetary estimates for the Carnegie Building project. Mr. 
Goodman expects to present those figures to the Council at the next meeting. 

 The City is still waiting on updated financial data from HdL. Mr. Goodman noted that after 
reviewing reports from HdL’s website, the second-quarter numbers appear to be down. Overall 
revenue has decreased, and the average sales figures for the top 25 and top 100 sales tax-
generating companies are also lower. 

 Discussions are ongoing with RGS regarding the FY 2025–26 preliminary budget. RGS has 
committed to finalizing the budget for presentation at the October 7th Council meeting. 

 City staff is working on drafting an onsite parking ordinance. 

 The City Planner identified an existing ordinance, created in 2012, related to food trucks and 
mobile vendors. 

 Goodman is preparing a Request for Proposals (RFP) for Objective Design Standards. 

 An RFP for the fire station roof project is expected to be released this week. 

 Goodman is also working on an RFP for the design and renovation of the Purity Building, along 
with plans for the current City Hall expansion. 

 Mr. Goodman provided an update on Community Development Block Grants (CDBG). 

 He also shared that he has met with Kamesh from GHD to begin discussions on updating the 
City’s Circulation Plan. 

CITY COUNCIL COMMUNICATIONS AND REPORTS   

COUNCILMEMBER UPDATES 

Councilmember Smith: 
 Thanked Chief Vlach for the increased police presence in the community. 
 Attended the Library Commission meeting. 
 Participated in the Chamber of Commerce meeting. 
 Announced a cornhole tournament will be held during the Harvest Festival on October 18th. 
 Attended the Orland High School Battle of the Axe football game. 
 Attended the Greg Martinez Memorial Car Show. 
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Councilmember McDermott: 

 Noted he was unable to attend the Greg Martinez Car Show and EDC meeting due to work 
commitments. 

 Requested Mr. Goodman look into the Fast Charge California Project, which expires on October 
29th and could provide funding for electric vehicle charging stations. 

Councilmember Barr: 
 Thanked the City Engineer for his hard work on the DWR project. 
 Shared positive community feedback regarding the City’s new leadership. 
 Expressed appreciation for City staff and their continued dedication. 
 Reported that the safety sign on 6th Street had been knocked down; Vice Mayor Tolle 

confirmed it has since been repaired. 
 Spoke about electric vehicle charging stations, noting they can be a potential revenue source. 

She requested City staff explore the possibility of the City installing its own charging stations. 

Vice Mayor Tolle: 
 Attended the Laws & Paws Festival. 
 Will be attending the upcoming RTC meeting. 
 Noted he will be absent from the first City Council meeting in November. 

Mayor Romano: 
 Attended the LAFCo meeting. 
 Participated in the GSRMA Board meeting. 

MEETING ADJOURNED 8:35 PM 
 

 

 

Jennifer Schmitke, City Clerk     Mathew Romano, Mayor 
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CALL TO ORDER   
The meeting was called to order by Mayor Matt Romano at 5:00 PM. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
ROLL CALL   
Councilmembers Present:      Councilmembers John McDermott, Terrie Barr, Vice Mayor JC Tolle and 

Mayor Matt Romano 
Councilmembers Absent:       Councilmember Smith 
Staff Present:                         City Manager Joe Goodman, Deputy Clerk Meagan Mondragon, City 

Planner Lisa Lozier 
 

ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS 
PUBLIC COMMENTS: None 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS 

City Council discussion and possible action to award multiple construction contracts for the 

City of Orland Emergency Groundwater Resource Project – Phase 2C Units 2 through 6 

City Manager Joe Goodman provided a brief overview of the DWR Phase 2C unit 2 thought 6 project, 
outlining the size of each unit and summarizing the bids received for Phase 2, Units 2 through 6. He 
explained that Phase 2C includes the installation of backflow assemblies, water service lines, and 
related components to connect existing residences to the water meters previously installed during 
Phases 2A and 2B. Units 2 through 6 of Phase 2C consist of 97 service connections, all located within 
south and east of the City limits. 

Mr. Goodman noted that the five project units were advertised on August 29 and bids were opened on 
September 12. The City received three bids for each unit. City staff reviewed and evaluated the 
submissions and identified the lowest responsible bidder for each unit. 

He recommended awarding contracts to Bear Mountain and R & R Horn, explaining that the work will 
be carried out concurrently by multiple crews from both contractors. He also highlighted that the 
contract completion timelines range from 22 to 55 days, depending on the size of the individual units. 

Councilmember McDermott expressed concern that certain project requirements may have prevented 

local contractors from submitting bids. Mr. Goodman shared he would look into the issue for future 

projects.  

ACTION: Vice Mayor Tolle moved, seconded by Councilmember McDermott, to award a construction 

contract for the Orland Emergency Groundwater Resource Project Phase 2C Unit #2, 4, and 6 to R&R 

 

ORLAND CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING  
Tuesday, September 18, 2025  

 

 

52

6. C.



Horn Contractors, Inc. and authorize the City Manager to execute the contract and all other documents 

necessary to complete the project. Motion carried unanimously by a voice vote, 4-0. 

ACTION: Vice Mayor Tolle moved, seconded by Councilmember Barr, to award a construction contract 

for the Orland Emergency Groundwater Resource Project Phase 2C Unit #3 and 5 to Bear Mountain 

Construction and authorize the City Manager to execute the contract and all other documents 

necessary to complete the project. Motion carried unanimously by a voice vote, 4-0.  

MEETING ADJOURNED 5:07 PM 
 

 

 

Jennifer Schmitke, City Clerk     Mathew Romano, Mayor 
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION  
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

  
Tuesday, August 12, 2025  

 
  
CALL TO ORDER - The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Lane at 4:00 pm.  
   
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE   
   
ROLL CALL  
Commissioners Present:  Amy Raymondo, Dee Dee Jackson, Tiffany Schulps and Ron 

Lane  
Commissioners Absent:   Sam Ilian  
Councilmembers:   None  
City Staff:   Interim City Manager Janet Wackerman and City Clerk 

 Jennifer Schmitke  
   
ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS - None  
   
CONSENT CALENDAR  
   

A. Approval of Economic Development Commission Minutes from June 10, 2025   
   
ACTION: Commissioner Jackson moved, seconded by Chairperson Lane to approve consent calendar 
as presented. Motion carried by a voice vote, 4-0 (Commissioner Ilian absent)  
 
ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION OR ACTION  
 

A. Introduction of new City Manager - Joe Goodman  
 

City Manager Joe Goodman introduced himself and expressed his enthusiasm for serving the City of 
Orland and its community. He briefly shared his initial impressions and experiences from his first few 
days on the job.  
 
Chairperson Lane expressed appreciation for the City’s ability to appoint a qualified Orland resident to 
the City Manager position, emphasizing the value of local leadership.   
 
STAFF REPORTS  
   

A. Business and Economic Development   
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Mr. Goodman briefly shared updates about the community, including…  
 

• Announced that Cali Coffee is expected to open within the next one to two weeks.  
• Attended his first Orland Chamber of Commerce meeting, beginning to build connections 
within the local business community.  

  
B. Chamber Report  

  
Chamber Ambassador Dee Dee Jackson shared several exciting upcoming events:  

• The Chamber, in partnership with Downtown businesses, will host a Cornhole 
Tournament and Harvest Festival on October 18th.  
• This year, the Downtown Treat Street event will be organized by the Chamber.  
• Baxter’s Artisan Sourdough will celebrate its grand opening on October 18th, coinciding 
with the Harvest Festival. The bakery is moving into the former sourdough location on 4th 
Street. 
  

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS  
 
The Commission discussed the following project ideas and areas of interest:  
 

• Marketing Orland: Ideas included billboard signage at city entry points and enhanced 
lighting and signage near the bee sculptures along I-5 (Caltrans right of way).  
• Downtown Restrooms: Ongoing discussion on potential locations and funding.  
• Downtown Murals: Suggestions included seeking volunteer artists or hosting a 
community art contest.  
• Arts Grants: The Commission discussed exploring potential grant opportunities and 
plans to reach out to Joser Rosales and the Arts Commission for guidance.  
• Façade Improvement Grant: Interest in reviewing or increasing the available grant 
amount.  
• Food Trucks and Pop-Up Vendors: Concerns were raised regarding vendors operating 
without proper business licenses.  
• Library Park Beautification: Commissioners felt this project should be coordinated with 
the Recreation Commission.  
•  

The Commission agreed on the importance of developing a project chart to help set goals and prioritize 
initiatives. Commissioners also expressed interest in holding a joint meeting with other City 
Commissions to collaborate on projects and share ideas to help shape future plans for the community. 
  
COMMISSIONER REPORTS  
   
Commissioner Jackson:  

• The Farmers Market will return to Wednesdays starting September 3rd, beginning at 
5:00 p.m. in Library Park.  
• The Downtown Harvest Festival is scheduled for October 18th.  
• Small Town Vintage will take place on October 4th.  
 

 Commissioner Raymondo 
• Nothing to report.  
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Commissioner Schulps:  
• Nothing to report.  

  
Chairperson Lane:  

• Shared concerns regarding the traffic signal at Commerce Avenue and Newville Road.  
• Noted that he will be absent for the October Economic Development Commission 
meeting.  
• Announced that on August 15th, Thunderhill Raceway will host an event called Taste of 
the Track.  
• The 5th Annual Greg Martinez Scholarship Car Show is scheduled for September 13th.   
 

ADJOURN – 4:43 PM  
   
Respectfully Submitted,  
   
   
   
Jennifer Schmitke, Commission Secretary      Ron Lane, Chairperson  
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CITY OF ORLAND ARTS COMMISSION 
MINUTES 

August 20, 2025 
 
 
 

 
The Wednesday, August 20, 2025 meeting was called to order at 7:06p.m. by Chairman Rae Turnbull 
at the Orland Art Center. Commissioners present were: Jill Elliott, Steve Elliott, Mason Greeley, 
Paddy Turnbull and Jim Scribner. Also present: Community Liaison Laurie LaGrone Absent: Mary 
Rose Kennedy. Minutes of the Wednesday July 17, 2025 meeting were approved as emailed with no 
corrections or additions (motion made by Paddy Turnbull, seconded by Jill Elliott - motion carried). 
The Financial Reports covering June 1 - June 30, 2025 and July 1 – July 31, 2025, provided by Letty 
Espinosa was accepted as presented. (motion made by Steve Elliot, seconded by Mason Greeley – 
motion carried).  
 
 
COMMISSIONER REPORTS AND ACTION: 

1. Arts Commissioner Rae Turnbull reported that due to Remy’s efforts, there has been an 
increase in posts on our social media pages. 

2. Arts Commissioner Rae Turnbull reported that the Gallery will be dark in March so that the 
walls can be painted 

ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION OR ACTION: 
1. There was no action taken on the need to pay an additional charge for the laptop 

software. 
2. There was discussion on the need to find another company to manage the tree lighting on 

4th street as the company who has been providing that service, TLC, is retiring.  
Jim/Steve will have some solutions to consider for next meeting.  

 
 
MEMBER REPORTS: 

1. There were no member reports 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTARY: 

None. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m. 

 
Next scheduled meeting: Wednesday, September 17, 2025 at 7:00 p.m. 
             
Respectfully submitted by Jim Scribner and Rae Turnbull 
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PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

Thursday, August 21, 2025  

 
CALL TO ORDER – The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Stephen Nordbye at 5:30 PM.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
 
ROLL CALL:   
Commissioners present: Chairperson Stephen Nordbye, Vice Chairperson Sharon Lazorko, 

Alex Enriquez, and Vern Montague 
Commissioner absent:  None 
Councilmember(s) present:  None 
Staff present: City Planner Lisa Lozier and Planning Commission secretary 

Janet Wackerman  
 
ORAL AND WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS:  
 
Orland resident Jan Walker street provided historical information to the Commission regarding the 
Purity building at 824 4th Street. 
 
CONSENT CALENDAR 
 
Approval of Prior Minutes: July 17, 2025 
 

ACTION: Commissioner Montague moved, seconded by Commissioner Enriquez, to approve 
the Consent calendar as presented. Motion carried unanimously by a voice vote, 4-0.  

 
PUBLIC HEARING 
 

A. General Plan Amendment GPA#2024-01 

City Planner Lisa Lozier presented General Plan Amendment (GPA) 2025-01 to the Planning 
Commission, proposing to update the City of Orland’s General Plan by incorporating the Glenn County 
Multi-Jurisdiction Hazard Mitigation Plan 2025. The plan has received conditional approval from 
CalOES and FEMA, and is pending adoption by the City Council. 

Ms. Lozier noted that the proposed amendment is consistent with the City’s General Plan, as it updates 
the previously adopted 2019 Multi-Jurisdiction Hazard Mitigation Plan approved by the City Council on 
January 7, 2019. 
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Ms. Lozier explained that, under Assembly Bill (AB) 2140, integrating the hazard mitigation plan into the 
Safety Element enhances the City's eligibility for state disaster funding under the California Disaster 
Assistance Act. 

Ms. Lozier emphasized that adoption of the updated plan reflects the City’s continued commitment to 
reducing natural hazard risks and confirmed that it will not negatively impact public health, safety, or 
welfare. Staff recommended that the Planning Commission support the amendment and forward a 
recommendation for approval to the City Council. 

Chairperson Nordbye opened the public hearing at 5:42 pm.  

Orland resident Carolyn Denton inquired about which jurisdictions have approved the plan. 

Orland resident Jeffrey Tolley clarified that the plan originates from the State and noted that City 
approval is necessary to qualify for certain funding opportunities. Ms. Lozier explained that while 
adoption of the plan is not mandatory, incorporating the Hazard Mitigation Plan into the City’s Safety 
Element of the General Plan would make the City eligible for additional state disaster funding. 

Chairperson Nordbye closed the public hearing at 5:43 pm. 

Commissioners asked questions about funding and whether other jurisdictions have approved the plan. 

ACTION: Chairperson Nordbye moved, seconded by Vice Chairperson Lazorko, to adopt the 

Glenn County Multi-Jurisdiction Hazard Mitigation Plan 2025 update as the official Hazard 

Mitigation Plan of the County, Approve General Plan Amendment 2025-01, thereby amending 

the County General Plan Safety Element to include the Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation 

Plan 2025 update and Find that the proposal is exempt from environmental review as required 

by CEQA through the use of the “General Rule” Section 15061(b) (3) that is applied to 

proposals, which will have no potential adverse impact on the environment. Motion carried 

unanimously by a voice vote, 4-0.  

 
ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION OR ACTION 
 

A. Follow Up Discussion: CUP 2024-02 – Zoning 

City Planner Lisa Lozier revisited the Planning Commission’s March 20, 2025, discussion of Conditional 
Use Permit (CUP) 2024-02, at the request of Chairperson Nordbye. The CUP had authorized a second-
floor residential use at 715 4th Street (APN 040-157-004). 

Ms. Lozier recapped that during the initial hearing, concerns were raised regarding parking 
requirements and whether the proposed use qualified as an administratively permitted use under OMC 
17.40.030 or required a conditional use permit under OMC 17.40.040. Following public comment and 
Commission discussion, the project was unanimously approved. 

In her review, Ms. Lozier outlined the zoning designation, General Plan consistency, and allowable 
uses on the site, concluding that the second-story residential use would have been more appropriately 
processed through an administrative use permit, rather than a conditional use permit. She also clarified 
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the distinction between the two processes, emphasizing that administrative permits are less restrictive 
and do not require Planning Commission approval. 

Ms. Lozier explained that while the property is designated Mixed Use in the General Plan and located 
within a special overlay zone that waives parking and landscaping requirements, its C-2 zoning conflicts 
with Downtown Mixed Use (DT-MU) provisions. She also pointed out that the City’s parcel map does 
not clearly delineate the boundaries of the DT-MU district, leading to ambiguity in zoning interpretation 
and its alignment with the General Plan. She further clarified that, under OMC 17.08.610, residential 
uses are defined as any building or portion thereof intended for habitation. 

Ms. Lozier acknowledged the ambiguity in the zoning code regarding residential uses in the C-2 district. 
Under current language, both a conditional and an administrative use permit could arguably apply to 
second-story residential development, creating confusion.  

Commissioners questioned the conflicting information between Sections 17.40 and 17.42 regarding 
residential uses and agreed that the code needs greater clarity. They suggested staff amend Section 
17.40.040.D to clearly state that second-floor residential units in the C-2 district should be processed 
administratively.  

Chairperson Nordbye expressed the Commission’s interest in making things right with the original 
applicant, leave the CUP intact and asked staff to consult with the City Manager about the possibility of 
refunding the difference in permit fees. He also noted that the Commission would continue reviewing 
General Plan policies related to the Downtown Mixed-Use District and its parking standards. The 
Commission supported the recommendation to staff clarify the code and requested Ms. Lozier’s return 
with a formal amendment for future Planning Commission consideration and City Council adoption. 

Ms. Walker expressed concern that properties within the Downtown Mixed-Use area may be subject to 
unnecessary permitting requirements. In response, Ms. Lozier explained that many buildings in the area 
were constructed prior to the adoption of zoning ordinances, and as such, many of the existing uses are 
considered legally nonconforming or "grandfathered." However, she noted that if a residential use is 
converted to another type of use, the property may lose its grandfathered status. 

 
COMMISSIONERS REPORTS 
 

 Commissioner Montague had nothing to report. 

 Commissioner Enriquez had nothing to report. 

 Vice Chairperson Lazorko had nothing to report 

 Chairperson Nordbye shared that the apartments on 5th Street have been connected 
to electricity and should be ready for new residents soon. 

ADJOURNMENT – 6:23 PM  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Jennifer Schmitke, City Clerk    Stephen Nordbye, Chairperson  
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CITY OF ORLAND STAFF REPORT 
MEETING DATE: October 7, 2025 

 

TO: Honorable Mayor and Council 

FROM: Joe Goodman, City Manager 

SUBJECT: MOU Regarding Use of 700/800 MHz Frequencies (Approve) 

 

BACKGROUND: This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) establishes an agreement between the 
City of Orland and the City of Corning Fire Department to allow the shared access to the 700/800 MHz 
frequencies being requested by the City of Orland through the Region 6 Regional Planning Committee 
(RPC). The purpose of this agreement is to enhance regional interoperability and strengthen public safety 
communications between local, county, and mutual aid response agencies. These frequencies will 
support day-to-day operations, emergency incidents, and coordinated mutual aid efforts across 
jurisdictional boundaries. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: Authorize MOU to be signed by city staff regarding use of 700/800 MHz 
frequencies. 

 

FISCAL IMPACT OF RECOMMENDATION: None 
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                     City of Orland Fire Department 

Justin Chaney 
Fire Chief 
City of Orland 
(530) 865-1625 

 
 
 
 
Memorandum of Understanding 
Between the City of Corning Fire Department and the City of Orland 
Regarding Use of 700/800 MHz Frequencies 
To Whom It May Concern, 
This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) establishes an agreement between the City of 
Corning Fire Department and the City of Orland to allow the City of Corning Fire Department 
shared access to the 700/800 MHz frequencies being requested by the City of Orland through 
the Region 6 Regional Planning Committee (RPC). 
The purpose of this agreement is to enhance regional interoperability and strengthen public 
safety communications between local, county, and mutual aid response agencies. These 
frequencies will support day-to-day operations, emergency incidents, and coordinated mutual 
aid efforts across jurisdictional boundaries. 
Upon allocation and licensing approval by Region 6 RPC, and once assigned to the City of 
Orland, the City of Corning Fire Department will be authorized to operate on the designated 
frequencies in accordance with FCC rules and the conditions of the license. 
Frequencies Covered: 
700/800 MHz Band — Specific frequencies to be determined upon final approval by Region 6 
RPC. 
This MOU applies specifically to the City of Corning Fire Department and includes all divisions 
operating under its authority. The City of Orland agrees to provide ongoing access to the 
licensed frequencies under the following terms: 

 All usage must comply with FCC and Region 6 RPC guidelines and regulations. 
 Frequencies shall be used exclusively for public safety communications and mutual aid 

coordination. 
 Any changes to the system, licensing, or operational policy will be communicated 

promptly between both parties. 
 The City of Orland retains ownership and primary responsibility for the license. 

This Memorandum shall remain in effect unless modified or terminated in writing by mutual 
consent of both parties. 

 
AGREED AND ACCEPTED: 
Tom Tomlinson 
Fire Chief, City of Corning Fire Department 
Signature: _______________________________ 
Date: _______________ 
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Justin Chaney 
Authorized Representative, City of Orland 
Signature: _______________________________ 
Date: __________ 
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CITY OF ORLAND STAFF REPORT 

MEETING DATE: October 7, 2025    

TO: Honorable Mayor and City Councilmembers 

FROM: Joe Goodman, City Manager 

SUBJECT: Request for Contract Service with Tyler Technology for Year-End Payroll 
Processing Support (Action) 

 

BACKGROUND: 
The IRS requires employers filing more than 10 returns to do so electronically. In previous years, staff 
completed this process in-house; however, this required a significant amount of staff time. Also, the 
primary employee who typically oversees this work is currently on leave through the end of the year. 

 

ANALYSIS: 

City staff are still becoming proficient with the Tyler accounting system. Due to current staffing levels and 
the demands of year-end processing, staff is requesting support for W-2 and 1099 filings. Although 
quotes were solicited, the City only received a response from Tyler Technologies. Tyler provided this 
service last year and was determined to offer the best value. Securing additional support will help ensure 
accurate and timely filings, minimizing the risk of errors or penalties. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Approve staff engaging with Tyler Technology for this additional service. 

 

FISCAL IMPACT OF RECOMMENDATION:  

Approximately $3,000 to process and file all W2’s and 1099’s, to be shared across the general, water 
and sewer funds.  
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CITY OF ORLAND STAFF REPORT 
MEETING DATE: October 7, 2025 

 

TO: Honorable Mayor and Council 

FROM: Joe Goodman, City Manager 

SUBJECT: RGS Budget Report (Discussion/Action) 

 

BACKGROUND: When the City Council adopted the current preliminary budget on June 17, 2025, it did 
so with the understanding that staff would return with a refined budget developed in coordination with the 
newly appointed City Manager. At that time, it was recognized that a spending deficit was anticipated, 
and it was emphasized how important it was to pursue long-term strategies to achieve a structurally 
balanced budget. After reviewing the current budget in coordination with RGS, staff have determined that 
significant structural changes are necessary. 

 

ANALYSIS: After careful review, it appears that the General fund has been operating in deficits dating 
back to fiscal year 2022-2023. See table below. 

 

To develop a structurally sound budget, staff must analyze the factors contributing to the General Fund’s 
fluctuations in operating surpluses and deficits, as well as the utilization of Measure A funds. Based on 
the figures above, the General Fund balance is projected to have decreased by $822,512 over the four-
year period shown, resulting in an estimated balance of $883,919 (11% of appropriations) as of June 30, 
2026. Measure A is projected to have an ending fund balance of $1,332,438 (100% of estimated 
revenues) on the same date. 

The City’s structural deficit has developed over several years and cannot be resolved immediately. Staff 
recommends proceeding with the adopted 2025–2026 budget while conducting a thorough evaluation of 
how other City funds can help ease pressure on the General Fund.  

 

 

Fiscal Gen Fund Measure A Gen Fund

Year Only Only Combined Source

2022-23 139,734           (254,245)       (114,511)     Audited

2023-24 (644,324)         425,216         (219,108)     Audited

2024-25 211,851           (248,000)       (36,149)        Budget

2025-26 (529,773)         9,000               (520,773)     Budget

65

7. A.



Staff and RGS also continue to identify errors and omissions in the budget related to the implementation 
of the new Tyler accounting system. Staff recommends that Council authorize the City Manager to hire a 
part-time employee with accounting expertise to support the transition to Tyler, strengthen staff capacity, 
and assist in identifying the structural changes needed to achieve a balanced budget. 

It is also recommended that a comprehensive budget be presented for 2026–2027 and future years. 
Historically, Council has approved appropriations based on the Summary of Major Fund Balances; 
however, the City maintains additional funds that should be reviewed to determine how they can be better 
utilized. While the General Fund is the City’s primary operating fund, it represents only one portion of the 
total budget. By reviewing all funds, Council can more effectively prioritize needs and gain a clearer 
understanding of overall expenditures. 

To achieve a structurally balanced budget, staff recommend the following deliberate process and 
schedule: 

11/4/2025 
Present first-quarter financial reports in the new format generated 
through the Tyler financial system. 

12/2/2025 
Present cost of General Fund services utilizing the costs, less direct 
revenues.  This will be a new format for budget analysis. 

12/2/2025 
Present Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) to demonstrate the value of 
services provided by the City. 

12/2/2025 
Identify Council priorities and adopt financial policies to guide the 
development of a revised budget. 

1/20/2026 Present six-month financial reports comparing budget to actuals. 

1/20/2026 
Present mid-year budget adjustments based on the first half of the year 
to help reduce the General Fund operating deficit. 

2/3/2026 Hold a strategic planning session for FY 26-27 budget. 

3/3/2026 Present budget assumptions for FY 26-27 budget. 

4/7/2026 Present capital improvement plan for 26-27 and beyond. 

4/7/2026 Present options for a balanced operating budget for FY 26-27. 

5/5/2026 
Present the preliminary FY 2026–27 budget, including department 
presentations, and solicit Council feedback. 

6/2/2026 Present Proposed Budget for FY 26-27. 

6/2/2026 Hold a Public Hearing on the Proposed Budget for FY 26-27. 

6/16/2026 Adopt Final Budget for FY 26-27, if not adopted on 06/02/26. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: Authorize staff to hire a part-time employee with accounting expertise for an initial 
one-year term, renewable upon successful performance, and proceed with the proposed process and 
schedule to evaluate the City’s fiscal health and develop the structural changes needed to restore the 
General Fund to a balanced budget. 

 

FISCAL IMPACT OF RECOMMENDATION: The cost of a part-time Accounting Technician I or II, to be 
shared between the General Fund and the Water/Sewer Funds. 
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CITY OF ORLAND STAFF REPORT 
MEETING DATE: October 7, 2025 

 

TO: Honorable Mayor and Councilmembers 

FROM: Scott Drexel, City Attorney 

SUBJECT: 
Flag Display on Walker St. and Policy for City Property 
(Discussion/Action) 

SUMMARY: 

This Agenda Item addresses a request from a community member to display Mexican flags in existing 
sidewalk holes along Walker Street during significant Hispanic holidays and seeks Council direction on 
establishing a formal flag display policy for City property. 

DISCUSSION / ANALYSIS: 

The City has received a request to display Mexican flags using existing sidewalk holes along Walker 
Street during Cinco de Mayo, Día de los Muertos, and Mexican Independence Day. These holes, drilled 
approximately 25 years ago with Caltrans permission, are currently used by the Orland Flag Society to 
display American flags on national holidays and other occasions without formal City oversight. 

The flag display locations along Walker Street appear to be within Caltrans' right-of-way. Following the 
Supreme Court's decision in Shurtleff v. City of Boston (2022), municipalities must clearly establish 
whether flag displays constitute "government speech" or a "public forum." If treated as government 
speech, the City may exercise editorial discretion; if treated as a public forum, the City must remain 
viewpoint-neutral. 

Many California cities have adopted formal flag policies declaring their flagpoles as government 
speech. The attached City of Manteca Flag Policy provides an example, limiting commemorative flags 
to seven days, requiring City Manager approval, and prohibiting third-party requests. 

 

OPTIONS FOR DIRECTION: 

Staff has identified four primary options for Council consideration: (1) refer all Walker Street flag 
requests to Caltrans as the controlling agency; (2) direct staff to develop a formal flag policy for City-
owned property; (3) make a formal request for clarification and documentation to Caltrans regarding 
Walker Street; and/or (4) maintain the status quo. 

 

Attachments: 

• City of Manteca Flag Policy (example) 
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City Council Policy C-10: Flag Policy  

Council Request Policy 
City of Manteca – City Council Policy and Procedure 

Page 1 of 3 

  

 

 

Section 1:  PURPOSE 

 

This City Council policy and City policy is to establish a system to:  

 

To provide procedural guidance for the displays of National, State, and 

other flags. In adopting this policy, the City Council declares that City of 

Manteca flagpoles, which include flagpoles located at City-owned buildings 

and facilities, are not intended to serve as a forum for free expression of or 

by the public.  

 

Section 2: FLAGS 

 

2.1  United States Flag and State of California Flag. The United States Flag and 

the State of California Flag shall be displayed in accordance with Federal 

and State law, including Title 4 and Title 36 of the United States Code and 

Sections 430 through 439 of the California Government Code.  

 

2.2  City of Manteca Flag (Reserved). The City of Manteca Flag, if displayed on 

a City flagpole with the United States Flag and California State Flag, shall 

be placed in the third position of honor below the United States Flag and 

California State Flag.  

 

2.3  Commemorative Flags.  

 

A. “Commemorative Flag” shall mean any flag which identifies with a 

specific date, historical event, cause, nation or group of people, whereby 

the City honors or commemorates the date, event, cause, nation or 

people by flying the flag. Commemorative flags shall not include flags of 

other nations/countries. 

 

B. The City shall display Commemorative Flags only if authorized by the 

City Manager as an expression of the City’s Official speech in 

accordance with the procedures outlined in this policy and the Municipal 

Code.  

 

C. The City’s flagpoles are not intended to serve as a forum for free 

expression by or for the public.  

 

D. Display of Flags. City flagpoles will only display flags that may be safely 

accommodated on the respective pole.  
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City Council Policy C-10: Flag Policy  

Council Request Policy 
City of Manteca – City Council Policy and Procedure 

Page 2 of 3 

  

 

 

E. Commemorative Flags may be displayed on the flagpole(s) outside of 

the City Administration Building under the California State Flag, if one is 

flown.  

 

F. Only one Commemorative Flag will be flown at a time.  

 

G. Other than those flagpoles identified in the subsection above, no other 

City Flagpoles shall fly Commemorative Flags.  

 

H. Commemorative Flags shall be displayed for a period of time that is 

reasonable or customary for the subject that is to be commemorated, 

but no longer than seven (7) continuous days.  

 

I. Commemorative Flags shall be of sufficient quality for outdoor display. 

Commemorative Flags will not be displayed on days when the weather 

is inclement, except when all-weather flags are used.  

 

J. If a Commemorative Flag is displayed with the United States Flag or the 

State of California Flag, it shall not be larger in size than the United 

States Flag or the State of California Flag.  

 

K. The City Manager shall have sole discretion to consider whether a 

Commemorative Flag should be displayed. 

 

L.  The City will not display a Commemorative Flag based on a request from   

a third party or outside entity/individual.  

 

2.4 The City Manager shall maintain a policy to provide uniform guidelines for 

 flying flags at half-staff. This half-staff policy will be consistent with Federal 

 laws.  

 

2.5 Flags Inside City Hall.  

 

A. Flags inside the City Hall Lobby. The United States Flag, California State 

Flag or any Sister City Flags (which the City Council finds are not 

Commemorative Flags) may be displayed in the lobby area of Manteca 

City Hall. 

 

2.6 Flags inside City Council Board Chambers.  

 

A.  The United States Flag and the California State Flag shall be the only 

flags displayed behind the dais in the City Council Chambers.  
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City Council Policy C-10: Flag Policy  

Council Request Policy 
City of Manteca – City Council Policy and Procedure 

Page 3 of 3 

  

 

 

 

B.  The United States Flag shall be displayed on the left side of the Mayor 

when facing the dais. The California State Flag shall be displayed on the 

right side of the Mayor when facing the dais. 

 

Section 3: RESPONSIBILITY 

 

3.1.  Public Works staff shall maintain the flags located on City property, in 

conjunction with the City Manager’s Office. 

 

 

Adopted: October 17, 2023 
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